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MINUTES 
 

 
Meeting: SOUTH WEST WILTSHIRE AREA BOARD 

Place: Nadder Centre, Weaveland Road, Tisbury, SP3 6HJ 

Date:  21 March 2018 

Start Time: 6.30 pm 

Finish Time: 8.50 pm 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:  

Lisa Moore (Democratic Services Officer),Tel: 01722 434560 or (e-mail) 
lisa.moore@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
In Attendance: 
 
Wiltshire Councillors 
Cllr Jose Green (Chairman), Cllr Pauline Church (Vice-Chairman), Cllr George Jeans, 
Cllr Tony Deane and Cllr Bridget Wayman 
 
Wiltshire Council Officers 
Stephen Harris, Community Engagement Manager 
Lisa Moore, Democratic Services Officer 
 
Town and Parish Councillors 
Representatives 
 
Total in attendance: 70 
 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
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Agenda 
Item No. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision 

83   Welcome and Introductions 

 The Chairman, Councillor Jose Green welcomed everyone to the meeting of the 
South West Wiltshire Area Board. 
 
Due to the recent incident in Salisbury and the exceptional circumstances 
brought about over the last few weeks, the representatives from Fire and Police 
are unable to join us.  
 

84   Apologies for Absence 

 Apologies for absence were received from: 
 

 Cllr George Jeans 

 Inspector Pete Sparrow - Police 

 Jason Moncrieff – DWFRS 
 

85   Declarations of Interest 

 There were none. 
 

86   Minutes 

 The Board considered the minutes from the previous two meetings, and subject 
to a correction on: 
 

 page 9 – minute no. 74 – CATG, the first question related to Quidam 

Street, Bowerchalke, not Quidhampton, as stated. 

 
Decision 
The minutes of the previous two meetings held on 7 February 2018 and 5 
March 2018 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

87   Chairman's Announcements 

 The Chairman made the following announcements: 
 

 Dementia awareness week 21 – 25 May, we have been highlighting the 

issue of dementia and the ways in which we deal with older people. An 

information session was available by contacting Steve. 
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 Cllr Green had written to Spatial Planning on behalf of the Area Board to 

support local parishes in their responses to the Wiltshire Local Plan 

Review & Joint Spatial Framework Issues Paper consultation, objecting to 

their proposed move into the Trowbridge Housing Market Area.  This 

submission was acknowledged and will be fed into the overall 

consultation. 

 

 The Council would be giving free parking in all car parks in Salisbury from 

Saturday to aid in the recovery of the businesses in Salisbury following 

the recent incident. 

 

 A Fish Bypass project was funded at an extraordinary Area Board 
meeting held on 5 March 2018. This funding would enable the production 
of a costed proposal to apply for funding from a final round of European 
Funding with the deadline of end of March 2018.  
 

 Rescheduled Great British Spring Clean litter picks due to take place 23-
25 March 2018, please update Steve if not yet done so. 
 

 Handouts detailing the ‘Mere Makes Music’ event being held on 28 April 
2018 were available for people to take away and share. 
 

 The Penruddock Arms, in Dinton was the first in Wiltshire to be the ‘hub is 
the pub. 
 

 

88   A303 Stonehenge Amesbury to Berwick Down scheme 

 The Board received a presentation from Jeremy Damrel – Project Director for 
the Technical Partner of the scheme, on Highways England’s proposals to 
improve the A303 past Stonehenge between Amesbury and Berwick Down.   
 
The scheme was part of the government’s strategy to upgrade the A303/A358 
route to a continuous dual carriageway to improve connectivity between the 
South East and the South West of England.   
 
There were 3 main schemes that were moving forward now, leaving 5 smaller 
schemes to be picked up in the coming years. As the A303 passes Stonehenge, 
it impacts so heavily on the World Heritage Site. The Stonehenge circle was 
one of 600 ancient monuments on that site. 
 
Four principle objectives 
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Culture and heritage 
Environment and community 
Transport 
Economic growth 
 
Key elements of the proposed scheme  
 

 West to east – a bypass from Winterbourne Stoke section  

 Further along is the Longbarrow junction – to be moved 500m to the west 
of existing junction. 

 Into the site – There will be a drop in to a cutting before entering a 3k 
tunnel.  

 Out on eastern site there is the Countess junction. It will be separated, if 

you are on the main road you can drive through, if you wish to exit or join 

you take a slip road. 

 The removed chalk would be used to re-landscape the area next to the 

scheme. This is a practical and environmentally friendly way to remove 

the chalk. 

 Grassed bridges with some level of planting. The bridges would carry 

byways for non-motorized users.  

 The River Till viaduct would be the most intrusive part of the scheme. 

 
Within the consultation booklet there are a number of options that we would like 
to hear people’s thoughts on. 
 
There were currently two options for the tunnel, one would be to have 
ventilation holes. 
 
The tunnels were a twin bore design, with two tunnels. If one had to close, then 
the other could be switched to accept two-way traffic to enable movement to 
continue. 
 
To the east around Countess roundabout, the road would be elevated with 
separated different kinds of road user.  
 
To the south of the A303 2 small roads would be closed. Forming a new 
connection from those two roads, making it a safer connection. 
 
A public consultation was running from 8 February to 23rd April.  
 
There would also be a series of events to share information and answer 
questions. There would also be virtual reality tablets to help the visualization, 
and attendance from specialist officers.  
 
We are open for questions via phone or online. Feedback was very much 
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welcomed. 
 
Questions and comments: 
 

 West Tisbury PC – lots of letters in the Salisbury Journal about draining 
the aqueduct? Answer: Our expectation is that we will not have any 
impact on the ground water, but we need to make sure of that. We have 
done some investigations, but to back that up we will carry out some 
tests to see how the water will move.  
 

 There have not been any costings of the alternative to have the portals 
outside of the site. When you were asked what the cost would be to 
extend the tunnel, you did not cost it. The tunnel is at least 1.8miles long.  
Answer: The tunnel we have in our scheme is 3k long with canopies at 
each end so about 3.5k long. There was a practical point – we would 
need to move our connections as they would not be able to connect with 
the tunnel. Then you would have practicalities with the land scape. 
£1.6billion for the overall cost. If we extended the tunnel that could add 
another half a billion. We would welcome your views within the 
consultation process. At the option stage we presented options that we 
felt we could build. The longer tunnel option was one that we did not feel 
we could build. When the planning application is submitted in the autumn 
that will include a consultation report on all comments raised, and we 
have to respond to all of the points raised. 

 

 How will I get on to the A360 from A303, to Shrewton and then Devizes? 
Answer: Its roughly the same, the slip road will be a further 500 m along. 

 

 Will these proposals be set in concrete, as this plan was first raised over 
40 years ago? Answer: We will submit a planning proposal, that will go 
through a statutory process and then on to the Secretary of State. 

 

 What disruption would be involved and for how long? Answer: We are 
keen to minimize the disruption as much as possible. We would not 
divert people off the A303, but we will have a number of overnight 
diversions or at times of least disruption. There may be slow moving 
traffic as a result, but our intention is to maintain traffic at its existing rate. 
The construction programme, main works start 2021 and finish in 2026. 
Within that period, we want to identify pieces of that scheme we can do 
sooner.  

 

 Woodford valley flood working group had requested information on the 
number of properties that had been flooding over previous years. Would 
there be any funding available for flooding issues? Answer: I am not 
aware of that, it may be something Highways England were doing 
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separately, but not part of this scheme. They did have pots of funds 
available for other schemes, if you email me I will find out if there is a 
way for you to be better informed. 

 

 How do you intend to prevent wildlife from falling off the steep sides? 
Answer: We will need to use fencing, we will meet the National trust to 
discuss this with them. 

 

 Is there any question of a diversion onto B3089? Answer: We are seeking 
to make the road fast moving to discourage the rat running. Whilst we 
are building we are looking to maintain the flow of traffic. We will need to 
look at the detailed methodology to look at those kinds of risks. 

 

 When the road turns towards Taunton the traffic will back up at that 
junction. Answer: Highways England is progressing a scheme to duel the 
A358.  

 

 What about areas such as Chicklade where it is single track, will they all 
be dueled at the same time? Answer: We highlighted 8 points on the 
road where it is broken. The Stonehenge scheme is to take the longest 
as it’s the largest scheme. The completion dates for Sparksford will be 
completed before the main scheme. We have until 2029 to have 
completed the remaining 5 smaller schemes. It is fair to say that until all 
the links in the chain are fixed the scheme is not fully functional, but at 
the same time we cannot carry out all of the schemes at once. 

 

 During work on the schemes, there will be problems for a lot of the 
parishes that feed off from the A303. Answer: We will need to look at that 
in the interim. 

 

 Will you be having motorway style roundabouts all the way to Taunton? 
Answer: Making sure the road works effectively and efficiently, each 
scheme is looked at individually on its own merits. No reason the same 
logic would not apply to all schemes. 

 

 When would you be discussing the plans for the other schemes like 
Chicklade? Answer: Those conversations have already started, a public 
consultation last summer looked at a number of route strategies, that is 
being negotiated with the department of transport, that was expected to 
be concluded in 2019. Take a look at the Highways England website and 
the route strategies for the information on ways in, for people to join the 
conversation. 
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 Would the A303 stay open whilst engineering takes place? Answer: The 
tunnel does go under at the eastern end. 

 

 Could you consider a hoarding on the A303 to obscure Stonehenge to 
maximise the speed of the traffic on the passing road. Answer: That is an 
interesting idea.  

 

 Over the years Thruxton have built up a barrier so you cannot see race 
track, and the traffic flow past the site has improved. Answer: That is a 
very valid point.  

 

 You are currently surveying the water levels in the area. Where will your 
water be pumped to? Answer: I am not sure why they are in your area 
carrying out surveying works. We are not impacting to any marked 
degree the surface ground water. The scheme does not put extra water 
in to the river network. When it rains the water would be channeled to 
reed beds and over time go back in to the land. 

 

 Green bridges are they open for farm traffic? Answer: The one on the line 
of the A360 is, some yes but not sure if all of them do. 

 

 Fire risk has not been mentioned, what will be in hand for the haulage of 
straw as this is the only route. Answer: The tunnel has a set of rigorous 
safety standards it has to comply with. We are working with police and 
fire services, we have a working group, and we speak regularly with the 
road haulage associations. 

 

 How high is the viaduct to be? Answer: Not sure exactly, but around 10m.  
 

 As this is a 3k long tunnel are we going to see the same issues the 
dartford one being closed for 5hrs at a time? A – we have the twin bores 
so if an incident does happen then we would divert the traffic through the 
other one. 

 

 Have you sorted out with wessex archeology probs with blickmead? 
Conversation has been had about blickmead, not with wessex 
archeology, but in discussion with archeology at that location and we are 
doing more investigations, we are not affecting the archeology at that site 
at present.  

 

 We will be creating a cycle route which will enable cyclists to get from 
winterbourne stoke to Amesbury without going on the A303. 
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The Chairman thanked Jeremy from presenting this very informative information. 
  

89   Partner and Community Updates 

 Due to the recent major incidents in Salisbury representatives from Fire and 
Police were unable to attend. 
 
The Board noted the written updates attached to the agenda and available 
online: 
  

 Clinical Commissioning Group Updates 

 Wiltshire Update 

 Current consultations: 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/council/consultations.htm 
  

90   Nadder Centre 

 The Board received an update from Cllr Tony Deane: 
 

 The Nadder Centre Board acted as a bridge between the Council and the 

Centre. 

 Wiltshire Council had appointed a Business Manager. 

 The funding for Tisbus was approved, their move to the Centre was 

pending agreement over the hire terms and conditions.  

 Attendance at the centre was improving, and the community continued to 

working towards improving that even more. 

91   Community Safety Group 

 The Board noted the record of the last meeting and consider the 
recommendations as detailed in the attached report. 
 
Decision 
The Board approved the recommendations of the CSG: 

 

 Police to prioritise speed checks in Quidhampton before next 

meeting. 

 
 Cllr George Jeans to write to Police on behalf of Community Safety 

Group to request that Community Speed Watch schemes should be 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/council/consultations.htm
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offered in areas where speeds are currently considered too high 

following metro counts. 

92   Health & Wellbeing Group 

 The Board noted the report from the Health & Wellbeing Group and considered 
the applications for funding from the Health and Wellbeing budget, as detailed in 
the attached papers. 
  
Applicants present spoke in support of their projects. Following discussion the 
Board voted on the applications in turn. 
 
Decision 
Wilton Community Land Trust was awarded £500 towards equipment 
costs towards the Men’s Shed project. 
 
Decision 
The application from Wilton Community Land Trust – Older Persons 
Champion was withdrawn. 
 

93   Local Youth Network 

 The Board noted the record of the last LYN Management Group Meeting and 
considered the recommendations for funding as detailed in the agenda. 
 
Cllr Church had been in attendance at the LYN meeting, she noted the feeling 
of the Group on the two bids for funding. 
 
Decision 
Kilmington and Stourton Cricket Club was awarded £1,773.99 towards 
training equipment for the Juniors section of the club. 
 
Decision  
The South West Wiltshire Area Board allocated remaining funding of 
£1,459.00 towards extending the Monday evening activity sessions in 
2018/19. 
 

94   Area Board Funding 

 The Community Engagement Manager gave an update on Area Board project 
funding currently allocated.  
  
The Board considered applications for funding from the Community Area Grants 
Scheme, as detailed in the report attached to the agenda pack. 
 
Applicants present were invited to speak in support of their projects. 
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Following discussion and questions the Board voted on each application. 
 
Decision 
Mere Museum was awarded £2,000 towards the conservation and indexing 
of the Rutter Scrapbooks. 
 
Decision 
West Knoyle Village Hall was awarded £1,500 towards the ceiling 
replacement project. 
 
The CEM noted that due to low revenue funds being available at this meeting 
the next application from the Burnbake Trust was deferred until a future meeting 
in the new financial year. 
 
Phil Matthews gave thanks to Cllr Wayman and others for a very useful meeting 
to discuss the way forward for the waste issues of the Burnbake Trust. 
 
Decision 
The application from the Burnbake Trust was deferred. 
 
Cllr Church spoke in support of the Wilton carnival project, noting that it had not 
run for the last 2 years. In order to resuscitate the carnival two activities would 
be combined to run on one weekend (rugby festival and the carnival) for all age 
groups. 
 
The carnival was scheduled for July, so to defer it would only leave a short 
amount of time. Cllr Church therefore proposed the remaining £1567 be  
allocated to this project so they could get it off the ground. 
 
Decision 
The Wilton Carnival was awarded £1,567 to revitalise the event. 
 
Decision 
Friends of St Andrews Church was awarded £2,000 towards the 
community project. 
 
The Board then considered the additional funding request for CATG funding, as 
detailed in the supplement published online. This was for road closure and 
diversion signs which could be stored and used by several parishes.  
 
Decision 
Tisbury Parish Council was awarded £888 from the CATG budget, towards 
road closure signs and associated training for deployment of signs. 
 
The Board then considered a request from Quidhampton Village Hall 
Committee, for additional funding to top up an earlier award for their community 
communications project. An additional £231 was requested. 
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Decision 
The Area Board agreed to award a further £231 to Quidhampton Village 
Hall towards the increased costs associated with the Community 
Communications project works. 
 

95   Close 

 The next meeting of the South west Wiltshire Area Board will be held on 
Wednesday 30 May 2018. 
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